LNG Advisory Committee

Acushnet, Massachusetts

Minutes of Meeting

March 28, 2016
6:30
APPROVED APRIL 12, 2016
ATTENDANCE:  Chair Chief Kevin Gallagher, William Lima, Jr., Dennis Maltais, and John Roy 
ABSENT:  Paul Pelletier
Chief Gallagher opened the meeting at 6:32.  
After the Pledge of Allegiance, members introduced themselves.  The Committee has the following five members:  
William Lima, Jr., resident and member of South Coast Neighbors United (SCNU). 

Dennis Maltais, resident and 38 years in the construction business working with gas

John Roy, teacher at Ford Middle School and member of the Energy Committee since 2008. 

Chief Kevin Gallagher, Fire Chief for 13 years and member of the Fire Department for 30 years.

Paul Pelletier, resident and abutter of the proposed project.  

Chief Gallagher stated that they did have some formalities that they needed to proceed with first.  Ms. Pamela Labonte, Town Clerk, was present.  She thanked the members for volunteering for this Committee as this was one of the largest projects the Town had ever faced.  She was glad that the pros and cons of the project would be discussed in an objective manner.  She then individually swore in the members that were present.  She advised that it was her understanding that this Committee is formed and will continue.   There will be no annual reappointments. 
Chief Gallagher advised that their first official item was to be briefed on the Open Meeting Law.  He noted that it was very important for this Committee to maintain a very high level of transparency and public confidence.  They will be complying with the dictates of the Open Meeting Law and in some areas exceeding them.  They have made arrangements for the Town website to carry their agenda and minutes.  They have also established an email address which is lng@acushnet.ma.us.  This will allow residents to send in their comments, questions, or concerns to the Committee.     
Ms. Labonte then began to present an overview of the Open Meeting Law which had been requested by Chief Gallagher.  She advised that the Open Meeting Law ensures transparency in the deliberations on which public policy is based.  It covers State, County Municipal, District and Regional public bodies.  A public body is any multi-member board, commission, committee or sub-committee of any region or town, if established to serve a public purpose.  It also includes any multi-member body created to advise or make recommendations to a public body. 

Ms. Labonte then explained what constituted a meeting.  A meeting is defined as a deliberation by a public body with respect to any matter within the body’s jurisdiction.  All meetings must be open to the public.  There are some exceptions to a meeting, one of which is the on-site inspection, provided no deliberation occurs.  Other exceptions include attendance at training and events, attendance at another public body’s meeting, and Town Meeting but there must also be no deliberation.  

Ms. Labonte advised that deliberation has been defined as an oral or written communication through any medium, including electronic mail, between or among a quorum, which in the case of this Committee is three members.  Distribution of materials is okay but no opinions are to be expressed.  It was noted that multiple communications among members constituting a quorum is considered deliberation and a violation of the Open Meeting Law.

The Posting of the Meeting Notice and Agenda was also discussed.  The posting requirement is 48 hours ahead.  This does not include Saturday, Sunday, and legal holidays.  Chief Gallagher noted that topics that members might want to recommend for the agenda can be sent to him via email.  The Meeting Notice and Agenda must include the time, date, title, location of the meeting, and topics that the Chair reasonably anticipates will be discussed.  There should be enough detail so that the public can make a decision on participation.  If votes are to be taken the Meeting Notice should indicate that.  Ms. Labonte also touched on the topics of Executive Session, Minutes, Remote Participation, and Open Meeting Law Complaints.  Ms. Labonte asked if there were any questions.  There were none.  Chief Gallagher noted that the Clerk and her staff were very diligent in making sure that all procedures are followed correctly as well as to respond to any questions that they may have.  He then thanked her for the presentation.
Chief Gallagher advised that the next thing he would like to discuss was the structure and scope of the Committee and how they are going to conduct business.  He also wanted to explain the history of what had brought them here.  Last summer, Eversource informed the Town of their intention to move forward with the permitting process to site a new LNG storage facility on property they own in Acushnet.  Since then, there was an event at the Ford Middle School on September 23, 2015, sponsored by the proponents, Access Northeast, which allowed for questions to be asked.  On January 26, 2016, a similar event was held at the Century House.  This was a requirement of the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission (FERC) process.  Chief Gallagher continued on February 1, 2016, SCNU, the organization that is opposed to the facility, made a presentation to the Board of Selectmen.  On March 14, 2016, Access Northeast attended a Board of Selectmen’s meeting and made a further presentation and answered some issues that had come up.  
Chief Gallagher stated that in early November FERC will close the door for the pre-filing process.  By then, it is the Town’s intention through the Board of Selectmen to have a formal response to the project.  This is the Committee that will weed through all the information that is available.  They have been asked to have a report ready for the Selectmen by early July which is a very aggressive time frame.  His hope is that, not only will they become cognizant of all the issues involved but through this Committee, the community at large will also become more educated on this project.
Chief Gallagher advised he wanted to know if members felt the structure of the agenda was okay and also was there anything that anyone would want to add or was it too early in the process.  He did want to comment on one item.  This was a citizens’ advisory committee, therefore, they should hear from the citizens.  The email address has been established, but he would recommend that residents that have questions or concerns come to these meetings and raise them at that time.  His concern would be how they put that on the agenda.  Should an email be submitted requesting to be put on the agenda or should they have an open mic night where there is an opportunity for people to come forward without much structure? Additionally, should residents from the surrounding towns have the same opportunity to speak?
Mr. Lima felt there should be complete accessibility by residents of the surrounding communities.  They will also be greatly impacted by this project and they should be able to provide their concerns as well.  Chief Gallagher asked how they could respond to a Freetown resident who comes in with concerns regarding the impact to their property in another town.  He had not heard of other communities setting up some type of advisory committee meaning theirs might be the only venue for public input.  Their responsibility to the Board of Selectmen is to deliver recommendations specific to the Town of Acushnet for them to formally respond to FERC.  Should they set time aside at the end of the meeting for public input and see how it develops?  Mr. Roy said that he would like to see priority given to Acushnet residents to speak first, but he did feel it was important to get feedback from others who will also be impacted by this project.  Members agreed that was a fair response.
Chief Gallagher advised he would now like to talk about upcoming meetings.  As he had mentioned, they have a lot to work through in order to meet that July deadline for the Selectmen.  He works closely with the staff at the existing LNG plant and he thought before they look at what was proposed it would be time well served if they looked at and learned what was going on right now at the site.  Once they were comfortable with that information, they could then look at the proposal.  He is recommending that they meet every other week on Tuesday nights as the meeting room is available then.  If they find they need to meet more frequently or less frequently, it could then be addressed.  Members agreed 6:30 was a good time and their next meeting would be on April 12, 2016.  
Chief Gallagher stated that he felt that each meeting should have a primary focus.  Tonight’s was the administrative tasks as well as their meeting with Mario Tavolieri.  He has made arrangements for their next meeting for two visitors to come in.  The first will be Mr. Norman Seymour, Director of the Mass Fire Academies’ flammable gas and alternative fuel program.  They have one of the two sites in the country for training with LNG. The second half of that meeting would be with the National Fire Protection Association (NFPA) which is responsible for writing the codes and standards, including the standard 59A which is on the siting, operation, and maintenance of LNG facilities.  Mr. Guy Colona, Director of the 59A project, would be walking them through this code so they will know what the standards are as far as the siting of an LNG facility.  

Chief Gallagher advised that he has also been in contact with FERC.  That is the Federal entity that will ultimately decide if Access Northeast brings this project to Acushnet.  They will be coming back to Acushnet, possibly in mid April.  This will be an opportunity for the public to attend this meeting and comment to that Commission regarding this project.  Those comments will become an official part of the record.  This will not be a question and answer session but questions regarding the process will be entertained.  He has asked the Director of the group that will be coming to Acushnet if they would have any time to talk to this Committee prior to the public meeting.  The Director has agreed but the date and time is still to be established.  It might have to be on the same day before the public meeting.
Chief Gallagher thought that those three meetings would be a great way to start off this endeavor to get as much information as possible about the basics of LNG, the role of the NFPA standards, and then have a face to face conversation with the FERC officials on what their process is about.  After that, he felt they should be all set with background information and it would be time to move forward with the specifics of this project.  If it was agreeable to the members, he would then like to invite the proponents from Access Northeast in for specific questions at their April 26, 2016, meeting.  This was acceptable to members present.  

Chief Gallagher advised the next item on the agenda was the meeting mail.  He wanted to discuss what had been sent out.  He had sent out an email regarding receiving documents sent to FERC.  Residents are also able to access this by going to ferc.gov, click the Documents and Filing tab, click eSubscriptions, and follow the registration requirements.  The Acushnet project is part of Docket #16-1.  He had also sent links to the digital presentations of SCNU and Access Northeast with the Board of Selectmen. Chief Gallagher stated that he had also included his March 24, 2016, letter to Mr. Jeffrey R. Martin of Eversource regarding information about the liquefaction process and information regarding emissions from that process.  
Chief Gallagher then introduced Mr. Mario Tavolieri, the Site Manager of the existing LNG facility on Peckham Road.  Mr. Tavolieri stated that the Acushnet facility was constructed in the early seventies.  The primary operations consisting of storage, trucking, boil off, and vaporization.  This facility can inject vaporized LNG into the Eversource gas distribution system.  It does not have liquefaction capabilities.  Chief Gallagher stated that as he understood it this was a peak shaving facility, and its purpose was to store LNG and at times of peak residential demand turn it back into a gas and put it out into the distribution system.  Mr. Tavolieri said that was correct.  In terms of vaporization, they come on line to supplement pipeline gas during the coldest times in winter months.

It was asked that the term boil-off be explained.  Mr. Tavolieri replied that boil-off occurs 24/7.  It is a small amount of vaporization from the liquid stored within the tank.  It is a natural occurrence of the liquid turning back to a vapor on its own because insulating capabilities are not at 100% to keep that at -260°.  The top surface of that liquid then boils off and is piped from the tanks to compressors.  It is then compressed to distribution pressure and it goes out the same pipeline as the vaporized gas.  Chief Gallagher clarified that there was no pipeline going into the facility.  He asked the size of the one going out.  Mr. Tavolieri said that it was 16 inch.  He said that once the vaporization season was over and the inventory was lower, they refill the tanks via trucking.  Chief Gallagher advised that in the city of Everett there is a maritime based LNG importing facility.  There is a pipe that goes out into the ocean and there is a docking mechanism that allows the tankers to pull up offshore and offload LNG which is then piped to the storage facility in Everett.  There they fill the tractor trailers which would then deliver to Peckham Road.  When demand calls for it, the LNG would be moved from the tank to the vaporizers.  The vaporizers are a warm water bath with the ability to take the LNG product and process it and heat it up and then re-inject it into the pipeline that leaves the facility. 
Chief Gallagher then asked Mr. Tavolieri to speak about their detection and notification systems.  Mr. Tavolieri responded that they do have qualified and trained staff working at the facility including him, five operators, and some technicians.  They also have process equipment with predetermined operating limits that are monitored.  If these limits are reached, the equipment has the ability to either shut down or give them a warning.  There are also hazard detection systems, gas detection systems, smoke detection systems, infrared, and ultraviolet systems.  They have numerous suppression systems on site in advance of any kind of response that the Chief might be involved with.  Those systems are scattered and strategically placed throughout the plant.  Throughout the years those systems have been expanded and upgraded.
Chief Gallagher asked Mr. Tavolieri to speak about an unwarranted spill of LNG.  Chief Gallagher said that he understood that they had a bottom withdrawal and bottom feed system.  Throughout the course of the pipeline there are gates and valves.  If a leak were to occur there is the ability to isolate it and shut it down either downstream or upstream of the leak.  Mr. Tavolieri added that on the piping system and the equipment there are safety valves that will react to a system upset and protect the equipment.  In terms of any kind of leakage or response to a system upset, isolation of the facility is their priority response.  Chief Gallagher noted that if there was a release there are graded troughs that would capture the LNG that was released and slope it toward a larger containment pit where the interaction of the liquid and the ambient air would form a vapor cloud that would boil-off.  Mr. Tavolieri said that was correct.  
Chief Gallagher asked Mr. Tavolieri to describe the tanks.  Mr. Tavolieri replied that there were two tanks.  Tank one was 110 feet and Tank two was 120 feet.  The diameter was approximately 86 feet.  Chief Gallagher advised that they both sit in a pit in a bermed in area that is designed to hold 100% of the capacity of the tanks plus an additional amount so if there was ever a catastrophic rupture of the tank the entire product would stay within the confines of that bermed area.  Mr. Tavolieri agreed that was true.    
Chief Gallagher said that he was hesitant to ask about security but he would think that Mr. Tavolieri’s company, as well as their insurance providers, were comfortable with the level of security at the Acushnet facility.  Mr. Tavolieri said that was correct.  He said that it would be known if you walked up to the plant and you would be monitored possibility from multiple locations.

Chief Gallagher asked Mr. Tavolieri to walk them through the various inspections that they experience.  Mr. Tavolieri replied that their facility is regulated by the Massachusetts Department of Public Utilities.  They can access the facility at any time but they usually inspect every couple of years.  Their last inspection was in July of 2015 when no issues were found.  They also have their own internal controls and audits where they measure their own performance.  Mr. Roy asked if the Town would be informed of any violations and have there been any.  Mr. Tavolieri stated that the Town would be informed and there had been no violations.  Chief Gallagher said that might be a recommendation to be made to the Board of Selectmen to make it mandatory, at the local level, to find out about violations immediately so that they could monitor that corrections were made.  However, this plant does not have a history of violations or emergencies.  Mr. Lima asked if inspections were done by any other agencies.  Mr. Tavolieri said they could be subject to the State Department of Environmental and they do have a plan for storage of waste and containment.  Mr. Lima asked if OSHA did routine inspections or just for cause.  Mr. Tavolieri said routine inspections have not happened.  

Chief Gallagher wanted to clarify the following item that had been included on an SCNU handout.  “The facility trucks in LNG, stores it as LNG and trucks it out as LNG during times of high demand to power plants.  Mr. Tavolieri said that was not true.  For the record, trucks come into the facility full, they offload the trucks to replenish their inventory, and they leave empty.  In order to supplement the distribution system in the winter months, they use the vaporization process on the LNG which leaves in the gaseous form in the pipeline.  Although the infrastructure is there to send trucks with LNG to other facilities in emergency situations, that has never happened.  

Chief Gallagher said that he would also like to clarify the following SCNU statement.  “The existing 40+ year old tanks would remain in place and may be a public safety concern in their own right.”  Chief Gallagher felt that it had been established if this was a currently a public safety concern they would know about it, but the record speaks for itself.  Chief Gallagher asked what the life cycle was for one of these plants.  Mr. Tavolieri stated that with proper maintenance the plant could run indefinitely without issue.  
Chief Gallagher noted that there had been a letter that went to FERC with some valid concerns about the proposed facility.  It had been submitted by a retired Acushnet firefighter.  Two incidents had been referenced that had occurred at the present facility.  The first dated back to 1989 when a telephone pole supplying the Acushnet LNG plant was hit by lightning.  It blew out the electric supply and shut down the telephone lines.  Chief Gallagher noted that at that time there was a dedicated phone line that went from the fire alarm panel to the fire station and that would transmit the emergency line.  That meant for the period of time when the phone line was down the facility could not communicate with them.  Mr. Tavolieri responded that is not an issue anymore.  They now have a wireless notifier that will register into the Acushnet Fire Department.  Chief Gallagher advised that ten years ago they did change from telephone lines to radio signals not only for the LNG plant but also for the other buildings in Town that they monitor.  He noted that it is powered by AC, a generator in case of a power outage, and then batteries in the radio master box in case of a generator failure.
Chief Gallagher advised that the second item mentioned was when seven inches of rain filled one of the pits and the water got close to the base of the tank and the pump there had failed.  Mr. Tavolieri said that the pump for Tank 2 has been replaced.  It is a newer pump with greater capacity.  They also added a spare pump to the plant.  Chief Gallagher said that the issue had also been raised regarding a labor dispute and how that would be handled.  Mr. Tavolieri said that he would be at the plant and trained personnel would be brought in from other facilities.  Plans are drawn up as they come closer to those dates of labor negotiations.

Mr. Lima asked how much LNG is stored in the tanks.  Mr. Tavolieri replied that the tanks are never 100% full but possibly in the mid to high nineties.  From that point forward, the boil-off process happens.  They are losing inventory daily and they are also losing a certain percentage of inventory regardless if they vaporize or not.  Mr. Lima asked if that extra head space in the tanks posed any type of risk.  Mr. Tavolieri said that it did not.  It is designed to handle that boil-off at whatever level the tank is.  The amount of boil off you have is a reaction to barometric pressure.

Chief Gallagher stated that there have been many units of measurement applied to this project but what could they establish as a baseline so they were making accurate comparisons.  Mr. Tavolieri said that the ratio of liquid to gas is 600:1.  They store currently in Acushnet a billion cubic feet of gas which equates in liquid form to 145,000 barrels or 6 million gallons.
Mr. Lima asked for an explanation of the structure of the tank.  Mr. Tavolieri said that the outer tank is steel and there is an insulating barrier.  The inner tank is made out of 9% nickel material in one tank and an aluminum material in the other tank.   It has to hold up to the cryogenic temperatures of the LNG.  He noted that they are self refrigerating.  Chief Gallagher asked if the foundations were heated or refrigerated in any way.  Mr. Tavolieri stated that they were not refrigerated but they do maintain a warm foundation under the tanks.  Chief Gallagher stated that in the example that was raised with the heavy rainfall, if the water had gone above the base of the tank was the LNG ever at risk.  Mr. Tavolieri said the insulation is between the tanks.  The water would not have hurt the tank or insulation in any way and would not have gotten to the product.  Chief Gallagher noted that is why they do not put water on LNG fires as it introduces a warmer medium which causes a violent reaction.  Mr. Tavolieri said that it would increase the vaporization rate as you were adding heat.  Mr. Lima asked how deep the tanks were in the ground.  Mr. Tavolieri said they actually sit on the concrete foundation.  They are not below the grade.       

Chief Gallagher asked if it would be of any value to see what an inspection report of an LNG facility looks like.  Mr. Tavolieri said that they could easily Google it as it was a public document.  Chief Gallagher felt that it would be helpful to see what the regulators are looking at.  He would work at getting some type of document from DPU to see what it is they are looking for when they come in for an inspection.  

Mr. Roy asked if tank design is much different now.  Mr. Tavolieri said that it was but he would defer to Access Northeast about the design of the proposed facility.  Chief Gallagher advised that the construction used for the tank in Waterbury, Ct is the type of construction they would see if this project moves forward.  Although it was built years ago, it is ¼ inch 9% nickel steel as the inner thermos, an appropriate amount of insulation based upon the quantity of product that needs to stay insulated, ¼ inch steel on the outside, encased in 2½ feet of steel reinforced concrete with 10 inches of concrete on the dome.  Mr. Roy asked if the old design was inferior.  Mr. Tavolieri said that the present tank is perfectly safe and that over the years they have added safety features to the facility.  Chief Gallagher noted that design has changed from bottom fed and bottom drawn to top fed and top drawn.  At the current facility, primary containment is in the vessel with secondary containment in the pit.  In new construction, primary containment is in the vessel with secondary containment being the concrete walls with possible tertiary containment in the pit.
Mr. Lima asked if in the history of the facility had there been any serious injuries or fatalities.  Mr. Tavolieri said that there have been some medical responses but they were not related to the site.  Mr. Lima also asked about security measures.  Mr. Tavolieri replied that he would really not get into specifics as it was too detailed for him to talk about.  Chief Gallagher asked if the FAA had imposed a no-fly zone over the facility.  Mr. Tavolieri said that had not been done.  Mr. Lima requested that they be provided a list of any safety violations over the last ten years.  Chief Gallagher said that he would request that information from the Mass DPU.  Mr. Lima said that he would also like to see the inspections from the past three years.  
Mr. Lima asked what the current evacuation plan was in case of an accident.  Chief Gallagher said the plans are such that if there were a release of LNG, Eversource will respond with their metering equipment.  There is a protocol for the metering to occur in a given area around the spill.  They are looking for the percentage of natural gas in the air.  The flammable range is between 5-15%.  They are looking for the sweet spot, where it is heading, and what are the weather predictions.  They have plans in place to evacuate the local residents and if necessary to change and enlarge that area.  They do have reverse 911 which gives them the ability to draw a circle around the affected area and contact residents within that.  Chief Gallagher noted that if they do in fact wind up hosting this facility they may want to reach out to communities that have this type of facility and see what went into their emergency response plan.
Mr. Lima asked if their monitoring systems were continuous and what emissions they were monitoring.  Mr. Tavolieri said that they monitor natural gas.  Chief Gallagher asked what emissions they create.  Mr. Tavolieri said they use electricity for most of their operating facility and equipment. They do have some natural gas fired pieces of equipment.  The other gas fired units would be the vaporizers.  
Chief Gallagher said as they move through some of the issues, one of the specific issues they will need to focus on is public health.  From what he has seen in his own research, there are some real concerns about emissions from compressing stations that are part of an interstate pipeline system, but that is not planned in this project.  The new process for them is liquefaction which will use refrigerants and engines to push the refrigerants through the different piping.  Mr. Lima asked if compressors would be part of the process.  Chief Gallagher responded that as he understood it compressor stations were not proposed but there would be engines that would be turbines that would be used in the liquefaction process.  He said that would be discussed further into this process.
Ms. Labonte asked if there was any LNG facility that did have a no fly zone.  Chief Gallagher said that he had spoken to the Chief in Everett and the tanks on the Express Way were in direct path of Logan Airport.  He thought that sending a letter to the FAA to find out what criteria they use to establish no fly zones over storage facilities of LNG or other fuel sources would be a good idea.  The Chief advised that he has also spoken to Congressman Keating who has offered his assistance and the assistance of his staff in getting answers to questions of the Federal nature.  Mr. Maltais asked if tanks are designed for an accidental impact.  Mr. Tavolieri said that impacts are designed into the tank but he did not know how big of an impact.  He did not have that design criteria or information.  
Chief Gallagher thanked Mr. Tavolieri for coming in.  He felt that tonight had been beneficial and that they, as well as the public, had learned about some of the issues.

Mr. Roy then made the motion, seconded by Mr. Lima, to adjourn the meeting.

VOTE – UNANIMOUS
8:54 – MEETING ADJOURNED.
THE NEXT MEETING IS TO BE HELD ON APRIL 12, 2016, AT 6:30.

Respectfully submitted,
Cathy Murray
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